

WORKING PAPER

**SEPTEMBER 2022** 

My Country, Right or Wrong: Russian Public Opinion on Ukraine

Denis Volkov and Andrei Kolesnikov

© 2022 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

## **How Reliable Are Russian Polls?**

The high levels of support for the actions of the Russian military and the surge in approval ratings for the Russian leadership have provoked frequent discussions inside Russia and abroad over the reliability of Russian polls. Many critics argue that pressure on dissent and the introduction of new criminal penalties for charges of "discrediting the armed forces" and other offenses mean that people are more scared and less willing to take part in opinion polls than they may have once been. However, research by the Levada Center to measure the response rate (as per the recommendations of the American Association for Public Opinion Research) does not back up this hypothesis.<sup>6</sup> The frequency of responses, communication, and refusal to respond to Levada Center polls are broadly similar to what they were back in January 2021.<sup>7</sup> In other words, Levada experts have not found corroborating evidence that Russian respondents have become more reluctant to answer sociologists' questions since the start of the Russia-Ukraine conflict. The authors are, of course, mindful that the general atmosphere in Russia has grown increasingly repressive over the past decade. Either way, additional research does not back up assertions that people who do not approve of the country's leadership are more likely to refuse to take part in a poll or that polls only represent people who are prepared to engage and answer questions.<sup>8</sup>

As for polling experiments that appear to show a lower level of support for the "special operation,"<sup>9</sup> the results cannot always be interpreted unambiguously. Researchers who carried out a series of similar experiments looking at mass support for Putin in Russia from 2015 to 2021 warn against the unequivo-cal interpretation of their results.<sup>10</sup>

It's also worth noting that the overall patterns of people's attitudes to what is happening today are entirely in keeping with the results of polls carried out at the end of 2021 and start of 2022.<sup>11</sup> By the start of February, two thirds of the public already supported the Russian regime and its Ukraine policy in one way or another. That support grew as the conflict escalated, with most Russians laying the blame for that escalation on the West. The portions of Russian society that expressed support or opposition were more or less clearly formed, and their composition has not changed significantly. It's also worthwhile recalling that in 2014, many observers also refused to believe public opinion polls showing high figures of support for the Russian political regime following the annexation of Crimea.<sup>12</sup> Over time, the expression "the post-Crimea consensus" became commonplace in analysis about post-2014 shifts in Russian public opinion. Few experts today dispute the existence of such a shift.

## Notes

- 1 "Scholz: 'This War Is Putin's War,'" German Press Agency, February 27, 2022, <u>https://www.deutschland.de/</u> en/news/scholz-this-war-is-putins-war.
- 2 Boris Johnson, "Boris Johnson Speaks in Russian: 'I Do Not Believe This War Is in Your Name' — video," *Guardian*, February 26, 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/video/2022/</u> feb/26/i-do-not-believe-this-war-is-in-your-name-says-boris-johnson-in-russian-video.
- 3 David L. Stern, Annabelle Timsit, and Isabelle Khurshudyan, "Calls Grow to Ban E.U. Visas for Russians, But Not All Ukrainians Agree," *Washington Post*, August 19, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/</u> world/2022/08/18/ukraine-russia-visa-ban-zelensky-arestovych.
- 4 "Finnish PM: EU Should Restrict Russian Tourism," YLE News, August 8, 2022, <u>https://yle.fi/</u> <u>news/3-12568274</u>.
- 5 "Conflict With Ukraine: July 2022," Levada Center, August 17, 2022, <u>https://www.levada.ru/</u> en/2022/08/17/conflict-with-ukraine-july-2022.
- 6 "Response Rates An Overview," American Association for Public Opinion Research, accessed August 2022, https://www.aapor.org/Education-Resources/For-Researchers/Poll-Survey-FAQ/Response-Rates-An-Overview.aspx.
- 7 Dina Smeltz, Emily Sullivan, Lily Wojtowicz, Denis Volkov, and Stepan Goncharov, "Russian Public Accepts Putin's Spin on Ukraine Conflict," Chicago Council on Global Affairs, April 2022, <u>https://www.thechicagocouncil.org/sites/default/files/2022-04/Final%20Russia%20Brief%20V3.pdf</u>.
- 8 For evidence of the original assertions, see Mikhail Komin, Kirill Rogov, "An Imposed Consensus. What Do Polls About Support for the War Say, and Can We Trust Them?" (in Russian), Re: Russia, June 2, 2022, <u>https://re-russia.org/6c314cc0da9d4f2686718cdf22f61037</u>; and for evidence of the additional research, see Kseniya Agapeyeva, Vladimir Shuklin, and Denis Volkov, "Readiness to Take Part in Polls: The Results of an Experiment," (in Russian), Levada Center, June 14, 2022, <u>https://www.levada.ru/2022/06/14/gotovnost-uchastvovat-v-oprosah-rezultaty-eksperimenta</u>.
- 9 Philipp Chapkovski and Max Schaub, "Do Russians Tell the Truth When They Say They Support the War in Ukraine? Evidence From a List Experiment," European Politics and Policy (blog), London School of Economics and Political Science, April 6, 2022, <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/europpblog/2022/04/06/</u> <u>do-russians-tell-the-truth-when-they-say-they-support-the-war-in-ukraine-evidence-from-a-list-experiment.</u>

- 10 Timothy Frye, Scott Gehlbach, Kyle L. Marquardt, and Ora John Reuter, "Is Putin's Popularity (Still) Real? A Cautionary Note on Using List Experiments to Measure Popularity in Authoritarian Regimes," Program on New Approaches to Research and Security in Eurasia, May 3, 2022, <u>https://www.ponarseurasia.org/is-putins-popularity-still-real-a-cautionary-note-on-using-list-experiments-to-measure-popularity-in-authoritarian-regimes.</u>
- 11 Denis Volkov, "We Are Being Dragged Into a War," Riddle, January 18, 2022, <u>https://ridl.io/</u> we-are-being-dragged-into-a-war.
- 12 See, for example, Boris Akunin, "Boris Akunin: Russia As Ying and Yang" (in Russian), True Russia, July 20, 2022, https://truerussia.org/journal/akunin.
- 13 Denis Volkov, "Supporting a War That Isn't: Russian Public Opinion and the Ukraine Conflict," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, September 9, 2015, <u>https://carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/61236</u>.
- 14 Denis Volkov, "We Are Being Dragged Into a War."
- 15 "Ukraine and Donbass," Levada Center, March 4, 2022, <u>https://www.levada.ru/en/2022/03/04/</u> <u>ukraine-and-donbass.</u>
- 16 "The Conflict With Ukraine and Responsibility for the Deaths of Civilians," Levada Center, May 18, 2022, <u>https://www.levada.ru/en/2022/05/18/</u> <u>the-conflict-with-ukraine-and-responsibility-for-the-deaths-of-civilians.</u>
- 17 Maria Tsvetkova and Jason Bush, "Ukraine Crisis Triggers Russia's Biggest Anti-Putin Protest in Two Years," Reuters, March 15, 2014, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/ ukraine-crisis-russia-rallies-idUSL6N0MC0JC20140315</u>.
- 18 "The State of Affairs in the Country" (in Russian), Levada Center, accessed August 2022, <u>https://www.levada.ru/indikatory/polozhenie-del-v-strane.</u>
- 19 "No to War: How Russian Authorities Are Suppressing Anti-War Protests," OVD-Info, April 14, 2022, https://reports.ovdinfo.org/no-to-war-en.
- 20 Olesya Pavlenko, "Moscow Mayor's Office Will Lift Ban on Public Events When WHO Declares End to COVID-19 Pandemic" (in Russian), *Kommersant*, July 11, 2022, <u>https://www.kommersant.ru/ doc/5458323</u>.
- 21 "Officials Told Yabloko to Hold May Day Parade Under the Symbol Z. The Party Is Taking Them to Court" (in Russian), Yabloko, April 26, 2022, <u>https://www.yabloko.ru/cat-news/2022/04/26</u>.
- 22 "Anti-Military Events Report," OVD-Info, July 5, 2022, https://data.ovdinfo.org/anti-military-events-report.
- 23 "Putin's Approval Rating," Levada Center, accessed August 2022, https://www.levada.ru/en/ratings.
- 24 "Approval of Institutions, Ratings of Parties and Politicians," Levada Center, April 11, 2022, <u>https://www.levada.ru/en/2022/04/11/approval-of-institutions-ratings-of-parties-and-politicians.</u>
- 25 "Socio-Economic Indexes" (in Russian), Levada Center, accessed August 2022, <u>https://www.levada.ru/indikatory/sotsialno-ekonomicheskie-indikatory.</u>
- 26 "Social Mood Assessments" (in Russian), Levada Center, May 18, 2022, <u>https://www.levada.ru/2022/05/18/otsenki-sotsialnogo-samochuvstviya.</u>
- 27 "Crimea and the Expansion of Russian Borders" (in Russian), Levada Center, March 23, 2015, <u>https://www.levada.ru/2015/03/23/krym-i-rasshirenie-rossijskih-granits.</u>
- 28 "The Conflict With Ukraine," Levada Center, April 11, 2022, <u>https://www.levada.ru/en/2022/04/11/</u> the-conflict-with-ukraine.
- 29 Denis Volkov, "Can You Trust Russia's Public Support for a 'Military Operation' in Ukraine?" Riddle, April 12, 2022, <u>https://ridl.io/can-you-trust-russia-s-public-support-for-a-military-operation-in-ukraine</u>.
- 30 "The Internet, Social Media, and Blocking" (in Russian), Levada Center, May 20, 2022, <u>https://www.levada.</u> ru/2022/05/20/internet-sotsialnye-seti-i-blokirovki.
- 31 Denis Volkov, "The Motherland Is Beyond Criticism" (in Russian), *Vedomosti*, March 17, 2016, <u>https://www.vedomosti.ru/opinion/articles/2016/03/18/634111-rodina-kritiki</u>.